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Summer 2019 CCHCA Newsletter 

The eCCHo 
PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE 

Summertime, an’ the livin’ is easy – Ira Gershwin 
  
I hope everybody is enjoying the summer as much as I am. It’s been relatively cool, 
great for working in the yard. If you’re out for a walk in the neighborhood be sure 
to stop by the Commons, lots of blossoms and greenery.  
  
The Annual Meeting was held in May. Our speaker was Brooke Hardin, the Direc-
tor of Community Development and Planning with the City. He described the 
many, many projects in the works around the City, several of which I had not 
heard about. There was a spirited debate about a couple proposed amendments 
to the CCHCA bylaws. The swearing-in ceremony for the 2019 CHCA Board was 
performed by our neighbor and City Council member, Jennifer Passey. Thanks to 
everybody who took time out of their schedule to attend. Much appreciated. 
  
Many neighbors have stepped up recently to lend a hand with CCHCA. Leslie Cul-
len has taken over Publications. Nate Hussell has agreed to serve as VP of Social 
Activities. Jennifer Hanks has taken over as VP of Block Captains. The Garden Club 
as a collective will be handling Community Appearance. Steven Lane will be head-
ing-up a special committee to update the CCHCA Bylaws. Maria Donahue will be 
taking care of publication of the CCH Directory. CCHCA does not exist without 
many helping hands. A big thank you to all.  
  
You may have noticed the new stop signs on Farmington. The City utilizes the 
American Association of State Highway and Transportation Official (AASHTO) 
standards to determine whether an intersection warrants a stop sign. Based on 
those standards, the City concluded that stop signs were required. CCHCA also 
worked with the City Parking Enforcement to stop the illegal parking on Pinehurst 
close to the high school.  
  
The never-ending work on the Commons has continued. We planted a fairly large 
Black Gum, which will add some major color in the Fall. We also planted a new 
Diane Witch Hazel and a Shamrock Holly, as well as many, many other smaller 
plantings. During the work day held in May a ton of mulch was spread and a lot of 
weeding done. We’ll be having other work day soon - don’t miss your chance to be 
a part of the solution. 
  
Plans are underway for the Labor Day picnic. Mark your calendars. It will be held 
on September 2nd, 4 to 7 pm. 
  
CCHCA is also working with the City to inquiry about all the power outages in the 
neighborhood. Stay tuned.  
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      Google-Group Guidelines 2019 
Posting: cchca@googlegroups.com 

 
To join our CCHCA Google-Groups please email: ggmoderator@cchca.org  or  ggmodera-
tor2@cchca.org 

 
 
Please Note: Only members of the CCH Civic Association have the privilege to post messages. 
A non-member resident is allowed one posted message, and shall be reminded of the Google-
Group guidelines, and invited to join CCHCA. 

 
The Google group is a valuable service to our neighborhood. The primary role of the Google group is to 

provide the CCHCA a quick and efficient means of communication to a large majority of households on 

matters of importance to the neighborhood. 
 

The guidelines strike a balance between accommodating individual requests to reach neighbors while 

maintaining the Association’s ability to reach as many residents as possible quickly. From past experience, 

overuse of the Google group for individual needs can cause some neighbors to unsubscribe in turn reduc-

ing the overall effectiveness of the group as a means of communication. 
 
The following guidelines shall be used when posting and responding to Google group messag-
es: 

 
1. Limit topics to pertinent local information of interest to CCH residents 

2. Do not post the City’s routine message, which are included in its many public publications  
3. Provide email address for replies; phone numbers are optional. Do not include business/company 
signatures or footers.or any marketing. 
4. Post only one message per event/issue. Combine several messages into one post. For CCHCA and Historic 
Blenheim events more than one post is permitted. 
5. Post items for sale by CCH residents excluding items belonging to third parties or commercial enti-
ties. 
6. Reply to posted email address if shown in the message, otherwise click on “reply”, NOT “reply all.” 
 

7. Do not post: 
 

“Thank you”, “Good job!”, “Dog/cat has been found” or “Item no longer available” messages but reply 
to each responder individually. 
 

Charity solicitations, political, religious, sexual and commercial messages. 
 
Messages on behalf of  non-CCHCA member or items for sale or rent outside the limits of the CCH communi-

ty. 
 
8. Please visit our website for recommended contractors, pet and babysitters before requesting rec-
ommendations via the Google-Group 
9.Please consider using the community facebook page for communications that do not fall within 
these guidelines. 

 
All messages are screened by the moderators before group delivery to assure adherence to these guidelines. 

The moderators make the final decision.  If approved, your message will be usually posted within one hour 

but extend 12 hours, however, the moderators cannot guarantee posting by a certain time. 
 

If you have any questions or are uncertain about something you would like to post, please contact the 

group moderators at mailto:ggmoderator@cchca.org  Suggestions for revision and appropriateness will be 

mailto:cchca@googlegroups.com
mailto:ggmoderator@cchca.org
mailto:ggmoderator2@cchca.org
mailto:ggmoderator2@cchca.org
mailto:ggmoderator@cchca.org
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offered.  Concerns about these guidelines can be brought to the moderators or the President at: presi-

dent@cchca.org 
 
The Bottom Line: Our goal is to keep your CCHCA Google-Group a useful tool. Please help by being selective 

with your postings.                                      Thank you.  ggmoderator@cchca.org      ggmoderato2@cchca.org          

president@cchca.org  

What’s Going on in Fairfax! 

VP, Civic Affairs, Hildie Carney,  

Summer activities continue in the City:  Thursday’s:  City band performs at the Amphitheater, Fri-

day’s:  Movies at Van Dyck Park and at Sherwood Center.  Rock the Block Friday night at Old 

Towne Park. 

Community Farmer’s Market every Saturday and Sunday. 

Come indoors on these hot hot days and join the tours at  Ratcliffe-Allison-Pozer  house from 11-2 

every Saturday thru October:  Blenheim Civil War Center every day at 1PM as well as interesting 

lectures on Saturday’s and Sunday’s at the Fairfax Museum. 

** (google the City website for times, or check the Cityscene, and locations for the above) 

Development wise: new development on the “Surf Shop- (Old Lee Highway).  Plans are underway 

for a restaurant after the original building is razed.  Historic Fairfax City, Inc.  is lobbying the City 

to make sure the design of the new building adheres to the Historic Overlay design of the Historic 

block.   

Other developments of note are several proposals pending in the “downtown” area.  Have your 

voice heard on these developments by finding out from the Council details, and public hearings for 

citizen input. 

 

mailto:president@cchca.org
mailto:president@cchca.org
mailto:ggmoderator@cchca.org
mailto:ggmoderato2@cchca.org
mailto:president@cchca.org
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The Labor Day Picnic is coming!  Monday, Sep-

tember 2 from 4-7pm.  The event will be held in 

The Commons!  More details to come as we get 

closer to the date.  We hope to see everyone 

there! 

CCH WEBSITE 

UPCOMING EVENTS 

Have you visited the CCHCA Website lately? The front page now consists of “featured posts”, which 
we’ve been using (mostly) to point out CCHCA or City-related events coming in the near future. The 
menus have also been reorganized a bit. It’s always a work in progress but it’s getting better all the 
time.  
 
Are you a member of CCHCA (hint)? If you’re not sure, check the Current Members page. If you 
don’t see your name then your membership has expired. You can join on-line (hint, hint). You can 
also make a donation to help out CCHCA from the same page. Donations can be earmarked for the 
Commons or Social Activities.  

We recently added a calendar, which will hopefully make it easier to find out what’s happening in 
CCHCA.   

New residents might not be aware of all the information about the history of CCH available on the 
website. See the History tab towards the upper-right. Directories, newsletters, flyers, pictures, news-
paper articles from as far back as the 50s can be viewed. Kind of fun to check out. Thanks to Ernie 
Klimonda for working so hard to preserve those memories.  
  

   

Work Day at the Commons - Sat Aug.10  9:00 am 
  
We will be holding a work day down at the Commons on 
Saturday, August 10th starting at 9:00 am. 
  
We will be spreading mulch, pulling weeds, planting some 
new plants. The Commons is looking better than ever, 
come be a part of the effort. We could REALLY use some 
help, many hands make light work. Stay as long as you 
can, every bit helps. 
  
Bring any gardening tools you have: 
     - gloves 
    - shovel 
    - wheelbarrow  
    - garden cart 
    - bucket  
 Or anything else that might be helpful. 
 Also, bring some water, it could be hot.  

http://www.cchca.org
http://www.cchca.org/current-members/
http://www.cchca.org/membership-application-new/
http://www.cchca.org/my-calendar
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Digging Through CCH History 

 

History, according to Winston Churchill, is written by the victors. It can also apparently be 
written by the CCH Historian, a role I took on a year or so but have sadly neglected until re-
cently. Although I have managed to fulfill one of the chief responsibilities of the historian, 
that of taking several cardboard boxes from someone else’s basement and putting them in 
my basement. Today, for some reason, I am inspired to dig more deeply into these boxes, 
and share with you what I find. 

There’s a treasure trove of stuff from the mid-1960s, all neatly stored in plastic sleeves and 
binders, saved by some archivally minded neighbor. A few random nuggets: 

 

A vehicle bridge connecting Spring Lake Terrace to Route 50 was proposed in 1968, accord-
ing to a special color issue, including a hand-drawn map, of the Country Club Hills News 
that urged citizens to SPEAK UP NOW! Apparently they 
were heard loud and clear, as no bridge was ever built. 

CCH purchased a mimeograph machine in July 1963, to 
speed up the production of newsletters, according to the 
CCH Bulletin of that month, presumably cranked out on 
said machine. The bulletin was written by then vice-
president Armistice Turtora, a long-time CCH resident 
who passed away at the age of 90 last year, who was still 
active when we moved to the neighborhood in 2000. Ar-
mistice (born November 11, hence the name), the first 
chairperson of the city’s Parks and Recreation Board, 
was honored for her work when the city named the field 
at Van Dyck Park for her. 

The average expenditure per pupil in Fairfax County was 
$489 in 1966 (it is $14,767 today), according to a bound 
report under the name of E.C Funderburk, superinten-
dent of schools. 

Mr. and Mrs. John Veger of 305 Springlake Terrace won 
first place in the outdoor lighting contest in 1964, for 
which they were awarded $8.00 (worth $65 today), not-
ed on a perfectly preserved flyer. 

CCH used to have a Tuesday Afternoon Club, of which Mrs. Elizabeth Todd was president in 
1965, according to that year’s typed and hand-illustrated directory. There is no mention of 
what used to happen on Tuesday afternoons. 

 

Let’s see — what else is in here. Digging a little deeper … 

In the 1980s, the newsletter was renamed Echoes From the Hills, with the word “echoes” re-
peated in smaller and smaller type, fading away like an echo – apparently a forerunner to 
today’s eCCHo. Joe and Marge Herrmann won the “beauty spot of the month” in April 1986, 
as noted in an article by Arlene Desmarais, president of the CCH Garden Club. 

The Echo/Eccho “logo” has apparently changed at least 20 times since 2004 — as each new 
editor says “to hell with ‘brand compliance’; I finally get to do it my way.”  
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Hildie Carney (still a resident of CCH, who appears not to have changed a bit) was nomi-
nated as Mrs. United States Navy, 1956, according to a clipping from the newsletter of 
the US Naval Air Station, Pensacola. The clip also notes that Hildie was an “avid water 
skier.” 

It’s interesting to go through the old directories and see what names you recognize. 
Some people have lived here a really long time.                        

Cont. on page 6. 

 

I also found a few things with personal connections. A picture of my kids (now college-
aged) as toddlers at a picnic on the Commons. Photos of us and other early 2000s-era 
new CCHers planting trees that are now 20 feet tall. A directory from 2004, with assis-
tance from membership VP Jill Toth and original cover art by Michelle Rummel. A news-
letter I did in May 2002 (the very first “eCCHo”). It makes you feel old when you root 
through “History” boxes and find things you were part of, like when you see a lunchbox 
or board game you used to own in an antique store. But it also makes you feel like part of 
a community that has some pretty deep roots. And with nearly 20 years in Country Club 
Hills now, I guess we are starting to become part of that history. 

 

I invite anyone who wants to, to stop by and have a look through the boxes. And if you 
have anything you want to contribute – please let me know. 

 

 

 

Power Outages 
  
As everyone is very aware, CCH has recently experienced a series of extended power 
outages. CCH has a long history of power issues going back many decades. CCHCA 
has been in contact with the Mayor, the City Manager, and members of the City Council 
about the issue. The City has pledge to work with the power company to come up with a 
plan. They promised to get back to us on next steps. CCHCA will continue to inquiry with 
the City on progress and report back to the neighborhood. 
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CCHCA Board of Directors and Committee Chairs - 2019-2020 

President:  Steve Lescure  703-591-2452  ste-

phen.lescure@gmail.com 

VP –Civic Affairs Hildie Carney  703-591-5305  hilcarn31@aol.com 

Treasurer  Toby Sorensen  703-591-5899  tobe68@cox.net 

Secretary  Miguel Castro  703-273-0875  macastrob-

er@gmail.com 

Publications  Leslie Cullen  703-615-2209  izzy1978@gmail.com 

   Directory  Maria Donahue 703-319-9310  danrita2@verizon.net 

   Advertising  Donna Sabo  703-424-3982  genkihaba@yahoo.com 

  

Block Captains  Jennifer Hanks  540-521-4814  jen-

hanks71@gmail.com 

Membership  Sue Mochinski  703-255-2793  su-

san.mocinski@yahoo.com 

Social Activities Nate Hussell  757-329-8640  nhussell@gmail.com  

Community Safety Matt Eddy  703-609-0474  matthew.eddy@gmail.com 

Social Media  newly formed position   

STANDING COMMITTES 

Welcoming  Renee Gokey  703-608-1218  reneegokey1@gmail.com 

Historian  Steve Lane  703-479-0984  stevenlane101@gmail.com 

Signage  Leslie Cullen      703-615-2209  izzy1978@gmail.com 

Community Appearance Joyce Skoglund 703-371-5342  Jeskog612@gmail.com 

SPECIAL COMMITTEES 

By-laws  Steven Lane  703-479-0984  stevenlane101@gmail.com 

 

 

mailto:izzy1978@gmail.com
mailto:genkihaba@yahoo.com
mailto:izzy1978@gmail.com
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Beauty Spot of July 

This July many CCH neighbors have creatively decorated their landscapes with patriotic stars and 
stripes and richly colored flowers just in time for holiday visitors. At 3420 Park Hill Place, Pam and 
Steve Caruso have made major changes to their landscape giving it a new look. The Country Hills 
Garden Club chooses their ambitious DIY garden project as the Beauty Spot of the Month.  The up-
dated design has kept several established plants in place.  Curbside barberry and crepe myrtle bush-
es define the front edge of the garden. Beyond these, a hillside rises to mature holly and azalea 
bushes and a sturdy maple tree close to the house. After their research for plants of differing foliage, 
flowering displays, and growth habits, the Caruso’s added rows of hardy evergreens, perennials, and 
ground covers to prevent hill erosion and to ensure eye-catching colors season to season.  During 
this month, their front yard shows off many of Virginia’s best-loved flowers, including the scarlet rose, 
lavender hosta, mauve hydrangea, blue spiderwort, pink crepe myrtle, creamy sweetspire, and or-
ange daylily.  A new flagstone path leads to more visual delights in the lower side yard. At a tranquil 
corner, an American flag unfurls in summer breezes and butterflies flutter near pale purple blooms on 
a buddleia bush. Much pleased with their accomplishments, Pam and Steve say their dream garden 
is still a work in progress.  They won’t be hanging up their garden hoses and tools yet!    

Respectfully submitted, 

Anita Johnson and Nancy LeBow 
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Tidbits for the Newsletter? 

Have you got something you want to share about Fairfax City or our neighborhood?  Perhaps 

you know of a special event, or activity for children that would be worth sharing!  Maybe a new 

baby has arrived and you’d like to share your news with us!  If so, please send an email to 

Leslie Cullen at izzy1978@gmail.com.  We are always looking for our residents to participate in 

our newsletter.  

Please join the CCHCA Board of Directors in 

welcoming twins to Nate Hussel and his wife, 

Rachel!  Congratulations! 

Block Captain’s Corner: 

 

Hello Neighbors. I’d like to take this opportunity to introduce myself as a new member of the 
Board, as well as Director of the Block Captain Team. My name is Jennifer Hanks, and I’ve 
lived in CCH with my husband, Sam, since January 2013. We have three children ages 10, 6 
and 4 years old. Before moving here, I had never lived anywhere longer than three years. Cra-
zy! Planting roots in this neighborhood has been a truly positive experience of which I had nev-
er imagined, so I’m thrilled to help out my community in this capacity. 

 

In looking forward to connecting with all of the current Block Captains, I would like to go ahead 
and thank you all in advance for your contributions to our little home base on Planet Earth. 

 

On that note, I would like to give thanks to all volunteers, past and present, who have helped 
make Country Club Hills such a nice place to live. Everything from social events, moms’ group, 
gardening club, upkeep of The Commons, spring cleanup, informational website, city represen-
tation, quarterly newsletter, Santa visits, to the little free library and so much more… We truly 
have it made. 

 

Please feel free to reach out to me at jenhanks71@gmail.com. 

 

See you ‘round the block! 

 

mailto:jenhanks71@gmail.com
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COUNTRY HILLS GARDEN CLUB 

Country Hills Garden Club will have its first meeting of the 2019-2020 year on September 10.  

Our program will be on Sustainable Gardening.  We will visit Pat Sawhney’s garden sanctuary 

in Annandale.  Her property has extensive landscaping and other waster remediation efforts to 

successfully mitigate water runoff from the road, including the swale in the back yard.  The back 

yard features shade tolerant plants, including many purchased from the annual NVSCCD Native 

Seedling Sales of past years.  Her site uses no chemicals or pesticides and is a Certified Wildlife 

Habitat.  If you are interested in joining our garden club and attending this program, please meet 

at 9:30 in front of Betty Crawford’s home at 3415 Andover Drive.  For further information, con-

tact Nancy LeBow at 703-278-8663.   

HORTICULTURE TIPS: 

(1).  Fall is fast approaching.  Buy some spring blooming bulbs and pansies to plant in large pots 

outdoors.  Put eight or so bulbs in potting soil in the lower third of the pot, cover with an inch of 

potting soil and sprinkle with a little medicated foot powder (any brand will do) if you have 

squirrels or rabbits.  Continue filling the pot with soil and top with the pansies.  Place in a sunny 

spot and watch the pansies bloom all fall and winter and the bulbs pop through them in the 

spring.  You can also do this using several varieties of bulbs that you plant at different levels in 

the pot for multiple height, kinds and colors of flowers next spring.  Because of the cold winters 

the last few years, in November wrap the pots in bubble wrap or burlap tied with string.  Water 

after planting and occasionally throughout the winter to prevent the pansies from drying out.  Do 

not overwater or the bulbs will rot. 

(2)  Try planting hyacinths among other flowers and shrubs to deter deer from browsing.  They 

have a long bloom time and like a number of other plants they emit an odor that the deer do not 
like. 

COUNTRY HILLS GARDEN CLUB 

The Country Hills Garden Club (CHGC) has been active since 1956.  We promote beautiful lawns 

and gardens within Country Club Hills through our “Beauty Spot of the Month” award.  The Beauty 

Spot committee spends a significant amount of time determining the monthly award.  The winner 

is announced in the CCHCA-Yahoo-Group. 

The CHGC is a member of the National Capital Area Garden Clubs, Inc.  We have completed many 

projects over the years and continue to seek out new challenges.  You will find a review of the 

CHGC activities over the years on our CCHCA web page.  You can also read about the long CHGC 

history, view the Garden Club Photo Album and enjoy past Beauty Spots of the month. 

We currently have 15 active members and invite interested neighbors to attend any of our meet-

ings.  Our meetings are held on the second Tuesday of each month.  I will be more than happy to 

talk to you and answer any questions you have regarding our club.  My contact info is:  

Nancy LeBow, CHGC President 
703-278-9663 
Lebowquilter@yahoo.com 

mailto:Lebowquilter@yahoo.com
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Country Hills Garden Club  

Contact Information: 

President, Nancy LeBow 
10120 Cornwall Rd 
Fairfax, VA 22030-2014 
703-278-8663 
Lebowquilter@yahoo.com 
 

Vice President, Jackie Evans 

28339 West George Mason Road 

Falls Church, VA  22042 

Jaev187@gmail.com 

Secretary, Susan Pepin 

3413 Park Hill Place 

Fairfax, VA  22030-2026 

Pepins1@gmail.com 

Treasurer, Betty Russell 

9949 Fairfax Blvd. #304 

Fairfax, VA  22031-2449 

703-691-1377 

ekrussell@cox.net 

Beauty Spot, Anita Johnson 

3301 Spring Lake Terrace 

Fairfax, VA  22030-2059 

Anita.johnson121@gmail.com 

 

 

 

Social Media, Jen Brooks  

3414 Country Hill Drive 

Fairfax, VA  22030 

 

Historian TBD  

Communications TBD 

 

 

mailto:Lebowquilter@yahoo.com
mailto:Jaev187@gmail.com
mailto:Pepins1@gmail.com
mailto:ekrussell@cox.net
mailto:Anita.johnson121@gmail.com
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MEMB E R S H I P  V P , Sue Mochinski – membership@cchca.org 

RENEW OR JOIN TODAY! Did you know that you can join or renew The Country Club Hills 
Civic Association for a mere $15 a year? These funds are used to make your neighborhood a 
fun and better place to live! The membership period is from January 1st through December 31, 
2019. You can join or renew online at http://www.cchca.org/membership-application-new/. A 
paper application is also attached to the end of this newsletter. 

Not sure if you are currently a member? Check the Current Membership List on-line. 

Treasurer’s Report 

 

The ending account balance in the July 11, 2019 CCHCA Treasurer's Report is $9,393.25. In-

come is generated primarily through membership dues and donations, with occasional grants 

from the City for special projects like beautification. The money is used for neighborhood events 

(such as the Santa visits and the Labor Day picnic), for plantings in the Commons and at the 

entryways, for sign maintenance, for advertising of events, for the Welcome Committee, and so 

on. Thank you to all who are paid members and thank you to all who have so generously donat-

ed. 

mailto:membership@cchca.org
http://www.cchca.org/membership-application-new/
http://www.cchca.org/current-members/


 17 



 18 

CCHCA 2019 membership 
(as of 7/12/2019) 

Sue Mochinski, V.P.- Membership 

Almeter, Ron, Cathy 
Annibale, Curtis, Jennifer 
Ashmore, Courtney 
Bartholme, Michael, Ann Marie 
Baxter-Gagen, Kathryn and Chris Gagen 
Beck, Greg 
Benneche, Joe 
Bever, David and Jean Hower-Massie 
Bishop, Andrew, Catie 
Bishop, David, Wendy 
Bishop, Mary Lou and Dara Aldridge 
Brooks, Jennifer 
Burton, Steve and Joann 
Card, Elva 
Carney, Hildie 
Cargill, Katherine 
Caruso, Pam, Steve 
Castro, Deborah, Jose, Monica 
Castro, Miguel 
Castro, Roberto, Marcela 
Cesarini, Joh, Eluesia 
Clausen, Marya 
Clukey, John, Christa 
Compton, Gregory 
Cooper, Jeremy, Cassandra 
Crawford, Katherine 
Crawford, Bill, Betty 
Cullen, Leslie and Mike 
Daniels, Joan 
Daniels, Leslie 
Darnell, Donald, Lois 
Davidovich, Eileen 
Denhardt, Bob, Irene 
Donahue, Maria 
Dowd, Kenneth, Donna 
Easter, Dave, Siriphan 
Eddy, Matthew 
Elder, Susan 
Ernst, Aida 
Etzel, Lisa 
Fairbanks, Dennis, Janice 
Ferraro, Joanne 
Fiadeiro, Manuel 
Figueroa, Jaime 
Fitzgerald, Morris, Amy 
Fournier, William, Maryanna 
Fuge, David 
Fraser, Judy, Doug 
Galiotto, Steve, Jan 
Gallemore, Bruce and Terry 
Gannon, John, Jessica 

Garcia, Valentina 
Giraldo, William, Diane 
Gokey, Renee and Kon Rhyu 
Gonzalez, Dan, Carrie 
Gray, Jason, Heather 
Gregory, Tim, Rebecca, Sawyer 
Hanks, Sam, Jen 
Harris, Frank, Anne Marie 
Havranek, John 
Hendricks, Chris, Helen 
Hermann, Katherine 
Holman, Elizabeth 
Horn, Kim and Tom 
Hunt, Wayne 
Hurley, Chad and Yanji Lama 
Hussell, Nathaniel 
Ilijoski, Ivan, Tamara 
Jacobs, Tim 
Johnson, Albert, Anita 
Johnson, Katherine, William 
Jones, Nancy, Allan 
Jones, Doug & Tauna Delmonico 
Jou, Stephen 
Judelson, Jennifer and David Stearman 
Justen, Stephanie 
Katz, Paul, Jessi 
Kelkele, Yonathon and Erin Barth 
Kelly, Jeanne 
Keppler, Christopher 
Kim, Samuel 
King, Ann Marie 
King, Aaron, Susan 
King, Jill 
Klimonda, Ernie, Dolores 
Kohn, Allen 
Kyle, Patrcik, Alisa 
Lane, Steven, Debbie 
Lach, Jean 
Lalonde-Hanna, Caroline 
Lamb, Sandy, Jay 
LeBow, Nancy 
Lee, Patrick, Nancy 
Lescure, Steve, Nasrin 
Levy, Matthew and Amy 
Lewis, Allen, Colleen 
Long, James 
Lopez, Laurie 
Lynch, Matthew, Katie 
Markham, Stafford and Bonnie Roberts 
Matlock, Erin 
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McDonald, Charles and Alice 
McNeil, Jill 
Michek, Dave, Jan 
Miller, Tony, Patty 
Miller, Quentin, Libby 
Mochinski, Sue, Ron 
Moreira, Manuel, Tokar, Martinez 
Nashed, Stephen, Sarah 
Neupane, Keshav 
Nickisch, Angela 
Passey, Jennifer, Mike 
Peduzzi, Teresa 
Perazzoli, Thomas 
Perrotti, Daniel 
Peterson, Tom 
Petrie, Pamela and Robert 
Pietro, Ruth 
Plummer, Kevin and Leslie Woods 
Potter, Elicia 
Prescott, Nina 
Presson, Teresa 
Preston, Edward, Diane 
Prestone, Matthew and Sarah Bennett 
Proudfoot, Keith 
Pullen, Marty and Dia 
Quach, Quang 
Quach, Van 
Qui, Nguyen 
 
Markham, Stafford and Bonnie Roberts 
Matlock, Erin 
McDonald, Charles and Alice 
McNeil, Jill 
Michek, Dave, Jan 
Miller, Tony, Patty 
Miller, Quentin, Libby 
Mochinski, Sue, Ron 
Moreira, Manuel, Tokar, Martinez 
Nashed, Stephen, Sarah 
Neupane, Keshav 
Nickisch, Angela 
Passey, Jennifer, Mike 
Peduzzi, Teresa 
Perazzoli, Thomas 
Perrotti, Daniel 
Peterson, Tom 
Petrie, Pamela and Robert 
Pietro, Ruth 
Plummer, Kevin and Leslie Woods 
Potter, Elicia 
Prescott, Nina 
Presson, Teresa 

Preston, Edward, Diane 
Prestone, Matthew and Sarah Bennett 
Proudfoot, Keith 
Pullen, Marty and Dia 
Quach, Quang 
Quach, Van 
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